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Feature: The Pom Pom—first heavy machine gun—used by both sides - page 11 

Chairman’s Report – Sept 2012  

 

General Hurley’s message says it all. Our first war fought as a 

nation gave us the foundations of our Defence Forces today.  

Returning Boer War men and women strengthened the militia 

and the permanent forces. Our defences were then to be based on 

our Australian needs, resources and law, as agreed during the 

discussions leading to the federation of the Colonies going on at 

the same time we were at war.  
 

It has recently occurred to me to investigate what part Boer War 

veterans played in the creation of the Royal Military College, 

Duntroon. The first commander of the Commonwealth Military 

Forces, Maj Gen Sir Edward Hutton and the first commandant 

Brig W.T. Bridges had both served in South Africa. Their Boer 

War experience enabled the creation of Duntroon in 1911 and the 

Australian Imperial Force in the Great War just three years later. 
 

Boer War Day 2012 was celebrated in even more cities and 

towns than in previous years. We are still receiving reports of 

services held throughout the State.  Let us continue to use the 

110th Anniversary of the Boer War to create further public aware-

ness of what 23,000 Australians did using all means available.   

Historical and genealogical societies, libraries, local government 

bodies, churches, charitable and social organisations are request-

ing our Boer War presentations, all adding to the public 

knowledge about the Boer War’s place in our history and culture.   
 

Many have taken the decision to participate in local Boer War 

Day commemoration ceremonies with backing of RSL sub 

branches. 
 

Boer War Day 2013 will be on Sunday 26th May. Please think of 

what happened where you live this year and what you can do to 

have a remembrance ceremony held in your city in 2013. 
 

While we are still waiting for a grant from the Federal Govern-

ment and tax deductibility specific to our memorial project, your 

donations will help us start the construction of our National 

Boer War Memorial in Canberra. It is necessary to secure 

the sculptor’s start date as he completes his current project.    
 

Please look at our notice on page 3. 
 

Tony Larnach-Jones 

Chairman NSW Committee of NBWMA 
tony.larnach-jones@bwm.org.au 

MONUMENTALLY SPEAKING  - No. 15 - Sept 2012 

NSW COMMITTEE’s  OCCASIONAL NEWSLETTER 

“On the 31 May 110 years ago, Australia’s first war as a nation ended with the signing 

of the Peace Treaty of Vereeniging in South Africa, and it is important we commemo-

rate this significant event.  
 

The Boer War of 1899-1902 was the first time we fought as Australians and not as 

members of colonial contingents.  
 

The characteristics of Australian service men and women were first seen here, cement-

ed in World War 1, and tempered in the fire of subsequent conflicts. The Boer War first 

made the reputation of Australians as determined and resourceful soldiers, able to over-

come adversity and adapt to harsh conditions and difficult circumstances.  
 

Those characteristics and this rep-

utation are still proudly held by 

current members of the Australian 

Defence Force, both at home and 

on operations around the word.  
 

It is fitting to remember today—and every other day—the sacrific-

es of the military ancestors who served the nation so 

well more than a century ago in South Africa.” 
 

D J Hurley, AC, DSC 

General 

Chief of the Defence Force 

Chief of Defence Force — Boer War Day Message 2012 

 
NSW Committee of the National Boer War Memorial Association Inc 

Chairman Tony Larnach-Jones  PO Box 748, Mosman NSW 2088     Mob 0418 501 065    Web: www.bwm.org.au 

NATIONAL BOER WAR MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION 
Patron-in-Chief 

Her Excellency Ms Quentin Bryce AC CVO 
Governor-General of the Commonwealth of Australia 

 

National Patron 
General David Hurley AC DSC  Chief of the Defence Force 
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NSW Committee of NBWM Assn Inc 
Chairman: Tony Larnach-Jones    

tony.larnach-jones@bwm.org.au 

Secretary: Donna Hampton   

donna.hampton@bwm.org.au 

RSL: Dr Rod Bain  rbain@rslnsw.org.au 

Descendants & Infantry:  

David Deasey  david.deasey@bwm.org.au 

BW Memorials & Medical Corps: Dr Bill Molloy 

william.molloy@bwm.org.au 

Nursing Corps & Functions: Bernadette Mottram  

bernadette.mottram@bwm.org.au 

Armoured Corps: Owen Graham 

owen.graham@bwm.org.au 

Vietnam Veterans: Tony Fryer 

fryerfam@tpg.com.au 
 

NSW North: Sheldon Maher smaher@bigpond.net.au 
 

 

 

Hunter Valley and History: Les Perrett 

lhperrett@bigpond.com  

Museums: Ken Griffin  

Badges: Brian Walters   brian.walters@bwm.org.au 

Ties: Paul Lenehan    paul.lenehan@bwm.org.au  

Mailing lists: Harvey Baden  

harvey.baden@bwm.org.au 

Hamish Grieve   hamish_grieve@hotmail.com 
 

Monumentally Speaking Editor/Publicity:  

keith.smith@bwm.org.au 
 

Or write to: 

The Secretary,  

NSW Committee 

National Boer War Memorial Assn Inc,  

Building 96  

Victoria Barracks, 

Paddington  NSW 2021 

 

Boer War Day in Maitland 
Courtesy of the Maitland Mercury’s Sam Norris 

Before Anzac troops landed at Gallipoli and earned the 

Digger title there had already been a war in South Africa – 

the Boer War – the first conflict Australia saw as a nation.  

Etched in stone at Maitland Park is the name Osborne Al-

exander Chilcott, great uncle to Rae Williams, one of a 

250-strong Lower Hunter contingent.  

“I’m proud of him,” she said.  

This year marks 110 years since the war finished with the 

treaty of Vereeniging.  

Chilcott left the farm Cheshunt, Singleton, in 1899 on a 

boat to England for training with the NSW Lancers.  

He paid £20 for the privilege and was seconded to South 

Africa in the light horse division, making good use of a 

childhood spent with horses.  

“They were all bushies and that is why the Australians 

coped so well in South Africa; they left the English for 

dead,” Mrs Williams said.  

Australians fought and died beside men from New Zea-

land, Britain and Canada, spending long periods in the sad-

dle through searing heat and freezing cold nights.  

Chilcott, Trooper 803, survived the war which ended in 

1902.  

He enlisted again in 1914 and fought in the Great War. 

This edition of Monumentally Speaking is also on our National Website:  www.bwm.org.au/site/Newsletters.asp 

Rae Williams’ great uncle was in the Boer War and WW I  

National Boer War Memorial supported by  
Hunter Region Council’s Newcastle Reserve Forces Day  

Newcastle was one of many centres that host-

ed Reserve Forces Day ceremonies in Austral-

ia. Hundreds of descendants, like Les Perrett 

(left) wearing his Lancer great uncle’s Queen 

Victoria medal, now proudly wears the RFD 

medallion celebrating 110 years since the 

Peace declaration. 

The large crowd heard Mr Perrett, a member 

of the NSW Boer War Memorial Committee, 

deliver the Official Address. Medallions were 

presented by Lady Mayoress Kathy Tate to 55 

descendants of Boer War Veteran Soldiers 

and Nurses. 
Thanks especially to James Mackay, Fred 

Goode and John Doig—the organisers.  

 Over 500  people from the Hunter attended —Councillors, 

ADF, Reserve Forces and BW descendants. 
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National President: 
John Haynes      john.haynes@defence.gov.au 
National Treasurer: 
Ian Guild      macguild@optusnet.com.au  
 

ACT —  Nigel Webster nigelwebster303@gmail.com 
NSW — David Deasey  david.deasey@bwm.org.au 

 

NT – Paul Hanlon    paul.hanlon@defence.gov.au 
Qld – Ron McElwaine    ronaldm@bigpond.net.au  
SA – Mike Norton    mmnorton@adam.com.au  
Tas – Reg Watson    reg@regwatson.com 
Vic – Bill Woolmore   woolmore1@optusnet.com.au 
WA – Maurice Kissane  maurice.kissane@gmail.com 

Did you know?   Gaps between wars: Sudan to Boer War 13 years;   BW to WW1  12;   WW1 to WW2   21. 

National and State Contacts 

 

Was your grandfather in the Boer War? 
(or nurse-grandmother or any other relation…)  

This is the design for the proposed national Boer War Memorial 

PLEASE HELP US TO MAKE IT HAPPEN 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

Support the construction of this Boer War Memorial on ANZAC Parade, Canberra, our nation’s memorial 
precinct, by sharing your copy of this newsletter Monumentally Speaking with neighbours and friends, or 
leaving it in the dentist’s waiting room... It may help us find more descendants and relatives for the Boer 
War ancestor database. We are searching for veteran soldiers and nurses from Australia, NZ, Canada, 
South Africa and from the UK and Ireland who served in South Africa with the British army 1899-1902. 

 

Just as much we are searching for “Friends” of the project, supporters who—although not being a de-
scendant— consider that there should be a national memorial to those first Australians sent overseas as 
the Australian component of the British army, joining the other memorials on ANZAC Parade, Canberra. 

 

Donations to:   Ian Guild 
Treasurer  National Boer War Memorial Assn Inc 

Building 96 
Victoria Barracks  

Paddington NSW  2021 
 

Or through the website at: 
 http://bwm.org.au/site/Donate.asp  

 

Donations from every state and territory are credited to the total from each  

 

National Boer War Memorial Assn Inc   ABN 29 293 433 202 
 A  non-profit organisation and registered charity 

mailto:ronaldm@bigpond.net.au
mailto:michaelnorton40@live.com.au
http://bwm.org.au/site/Donate.asp
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Collectors Corner  

The recent soggy weather impacted on several planned 
outdoor activities and brought to mind other events simi-
larly washed out in the past. 
 

In 1900, when news broke that Mafeking had been re-
lieved by fifteen hundred troopers on 17 May, the British 
Empire erupted in celebration. In London, crowds poured 
onto the streets and proceeded to cheer and carouse, 
shaking hands with perfect strangers and the celebrations 
continuing for two nights and a day.  
 

The boys of Charterhouse School, hailed their most illustri-
ous old boy, Col. Baden-Powell as the hero of the hour 
and a new word entered the English language: 
 Mother won't you let me ƳŀŶŎƪΣϝ 
 Run around and disturb the traffic.  
[* Chambers Twentieth Century Dictionary and OED: 
ƳŀŶŎƪ Ґ to rejoice with hysterical boisterousness.] 
 

Mafeking, following Kimberly and Ladysmith, had been 
relieved after two hundred and seventeen days. Nobody 
thought to ask Ƙƻǿ Baden-Powell had achieved this amaz-
ing feat and it only years after his death that his personal 
diaries were released, showing his exact calculations. He 
had saved the town by halving the "black'" rations so as to 
feed the white population and he had been prepared to 
cut the "black" rations further had relief not been at hand.  
 

Sydney heard the news on Friday, 18 May and from the  

wharves to the G.P.O. and all over the city, people 
ƳŀŶŎƪŜŘ while church bells adding to the general clam-
our. On the {ŀōǊŀƻƴ, the boys’ training ship, the captain 
sent all the boys up the rigging to give three cheers for 
Mafeking and the girls of S.C.E.G.G.S. Darlinghurst were 
given a day's holiday to mark the occasion. 
 

The weather as always was unpredictable. An official cele-
bration was planned for Wednesday 23 May in Hyde Park. 
There were to be bands playing, troopers back from South 
Africa parading on their horses, a 21-gun salute from 
Dawes Point and various public buildings illuminated at 
night. However, heavy rain set in from early morning, 
lasting all day and turning Hyde Park into a quagmire and 
the event had to be cancelled. This meant no bands, no 
guns, no horses (the conditions being too dangerous) and 
no fireworks. 
 

The next day, 24 May, was Empire Day to celebrate Queen 
Victoria's birthday, but the Park was still too wet. Howev-
er, all the ships in the harbour were decked out in flags, 
with HMS wƻȅŀƭ !ǊǘƘǳǊ lit up from stem to stern and at 
least the weather improved enough for the gun salute 
from Dawes Battery to mark both Her Majesty's birthday 
ŀƴŘ  the relief of Mafeking.  

A Dampener on Proceedings 

aǎ ±ŀǎƘǝ CŀǊǊŜǊ ƛǎ ±ƛŎŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ b{² aƛƭƛǘŀǊȅ IƛǎǘƻǊȅ 
{ƻŎƛŜǘȅ ŀƴŘ ŀƴ ŀǿŀǊŘ-ǿƛƴƴƛƴƎ ŀǳǘƘƻǊΦ {ŜŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŜǊ ŀǊǝŎƭŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 
ǘǊƻƻǇǎƘƛǇ Ψ5Ǌŀȅǘƻƴ DǊŀƴƎŜέ ŀǘ http://bwm.org.au/site/
Drayton_Grange.asp Σ ŀƴŘ ƳƻǊŜ ŀōƻǳǘ ±ŀǎƘǝ ƘŜǊǎŜƭŦ ŀǘ 
http://www.answers.com/topic/vashti-farrer  

Captain Robert Lenehan commanded “B” 

Squadron, 1st NSW Rifles when he mailed 

home these two cheques as a sort of insur-

ance against anything happening to him in 

action. He enclosed them in letters to his 

family, the first in May 1900 for £20, the 

second in January 1901  for £15.   

Lenehan was promoted to Major when ap-

pointed CO of the newly formed anti-

guerrilla irregulars Bushveldt Carbineers on 

21 February 1901.  In this role he was ac-

cused of failing to report the killings of civil-

ians by his junior officers, Lts Handcock, 

Morant and Whitton.  
 

The never-

cashed 

cheques are 

unlikely ever 

to be put on 

the market, 

since the Le-

nehan family 

has such a 

strong interest 

in their fami-

ly’s history. 

Descendant Paul Lenehan and 

granddaughter Elyse Lenehan 

BW Day 2012 in Canberra 

http://bwm.org.au/site/Drayton_Grange.asp
http://bwm.org.au/site/Drayton_Grange.asp
http://www.answers.com/topic/vashti-farrer
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To arrange for a speaker to address your organisation,  
contact Tony Larnach-Jones tony.larnach-jones@bwm.org.au 

 

Presentations scheduled at the time of going to press: 
18 Sept   Mona Vale Probus 10.30 am, Tony Larnach-Jones 

18 Sept   Syd Mechanics School of Arts, 12.30 pm David Deasey 

8 Oct   Springwood Rotary Club, Tony Larnach-Jones 

15 Oct  Hawkesbury Combined Probus Club, Tony Larnach-Jones 

7 Nov  Auburn Masonic Lodge  Tony Larnach-Jones, Ken Griffin 

10 Nov  Bega Valley Geneal. Soc Inc at Pambula, Tony Larnach-Jones 

12 Nov  Camden RSL Club  7.30 pm,  David Deasey 

19 Nov  Holroyd Family Hist Gp, Keith Smith 

Tbc early 2013   Parramatta Historical Soc, Keith Smith 

Tbc Young, Harden, Murrumburrah area 

 
 
 

NBWM Assn committee members are 
available to make an entertaining illustrat-
ed, and informative presentation on the 
Boer War, Australia’s role in it and why we 
need a national memorial for all those sol-
diers and nurses who answered the call.  
 

Usually planned to be 40 minutes plus 
questions but is easily adjusted to suit 
your organisation’s needs. 

Guest Speakers Schedule    

Long Odds Coincidence 

Your editor and wife had lunch with old friends whose 
opera-singer son and wife were holidaying at home from 
working in Paris.  
Up came the topic of how we filled our days in retirement 
when, inevitably, the Boer War and this newsletter was 
modestly  ‘mentioned’. 

‘Ah ha’ said the singer, ‘I was a member of the choir that 

sang the  version of  {ƻƭŘƛŜǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ vǳŜŜƴ for background 
music to scenes in Bruce Beresford’s film .ǊŜŀƪŜǊ aƻǊŀƴǘΦΩ  
To his own surprise—and the joy of the other restaurant 
patrons  — he sang through the whole song. 
‘Why surprise?’ someone asked. ‘Oh’ he said, ‘I can’t re-
member the words of songs I sang last week and that re-
cording was made 33 years ago!  It was just such good fun 
putting down the tracks.’ 

News from New Zealand 
The large North Island town of Masterton, 100km north 
east of Wellington on  State Highway 2, is caught in the 
dilemma of modernising part of their CBD.   
 

Martinborough Square is the home of their Boer War me-
morial at one end, and the World War 1 memorial at the 
other.  Martinborough developers wish to  build a shop-
ping centre “...bustling with customers spilling out from 
the restaurants and cafes surrounding the area…” occupy-
ing 20% of the public’s Martinborough Square.  
  

The opposition—Martindale Tree Group—believe the 
trees that would have to “go” (shown in the photo) give a 

"country atmosphere" and that proposals are "hostile to 
that rural character".   
Even worse, where to place the toilet block is “sensitive”. 
 

Sound familiar?                                
 
Adapted from 
the story by 
Tessa John-
stone and 
photo by Boffa 
Miskella in the 
Wairarapa 
Times-Age  
7/5/12. 

Requests for our presentation have in-
creased by the best means of publicity—
word of mouth. 
 

For example David Deasey spoke at the 
Rudyard Kipling society, a significant vari-
ation on the usual Boer War presentation,   
specifically tailored to the group’s focus 
but close to the theme: the great author 
was a War Correspondent. About 30 pre-
sent took one of our brochures and  about 
14 signed our petition. A former British 
Officer suggested that we use the Sand-
hurst Foundation to get the message out 
to ex Brits in Australia.  
 

David also addressed the Canterbury His-
torical Society. Attendees signed the peti-

tion, one descendant form taken. Many 
brochures also taken, with some taking 
multiples to give to other organisations. 
Local BW ancestor-volunteers included 
Albert Townsend, who was then Mayor of 
Bankstown, and associated with the Bel-
more Rifle Club. Also George Pulman 
Colenutt, NSW Imperial Bushmen, who 
also served in WW1. The CHS  agreed to 
make finding more district veterans one 
of their projects. A synopsis of the talk has 
since appeared in their own newsletter.  
 

Les Perrett has had several well-attended 
Presentations in the Lower Hunter. 
 

John Howells (our National Webmaster) 
has uniquely been able to present to his 
tour group while in South Africa, as well 
as reporting on it at home. 

 

Tony Larnach-Jones has been kept really 
busy, following the huge turn-out in Glen 
Innes’ New England History Conference, 
which was widely reported. He has subse-
quently addressed the Cape Banks Family 
History Society and the Blue Mountains 
FHS amongst others. 

And your editor was one of four speakers 
at the all-day Liverpool Genealogy Semi-
nar, with about 55 interested seminar 
participants. While focused on the Boer 
War and the Memorial, there was plenty 
of interest to help search for elusive an-
cestors who may have served in the 
British forces in South Africa. 

In every case where our Committee Mem-
bers have presented there have been re-
quests for repeats to other organisations. 

Recent Guest Presentations  
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Leighton Bracegirdle was born in Balmain, 

Sydney, on 31 May 1881. He was educated 

at Sydney High School and became a clerk.  
 

In 1898 he joined the New South Wales Na-

val Brigade as a cadet. Two years later he 

became a midshipman. Bracegirdle served 

with the New South Wales contingent in 

China during the Boxer Rebellion (1900-01). 

He was involved with other contingent mem-

bers in defence of the towns they were as-

signed to and patrolling areas to prevent 

crime and banditry. Many of the contingent 

ended up being mounted so that they could 

carry out this role.  
 

After returning to Australia on board the SS 

Chingtu with the rest of the contingent on 25 

April 1901, Bracegirdle on leave from the 

Navy went to South Africa to seek service in 

the Boer War. 
 

From approximately August 1901 until the end of the war he 

served with two South African irregular units. Records of his 

first service no longer exist but contrary to some 

reports he served first with the South African Irreg-

ular Horse (most probably South African Mounted 

Irregular Force). With this unit he was apparently 

wounded by a sniper when thrown from his horse.  

Upon recuperating he then joined the 4th battalion 

of the Railway Pioneer Regiment on 1 April 1902 

and served until discharge at the end of June 1902. 

This combat pioneer unit was responsible for keep-

ing rail lines open and sabotage repaired.  

It was an ideal posting to gain skills that would 

become important again just 12 years later in 

World War I.  

Leighton Bracegirdle received the Queen’s South 

Africa medal with clasps for his South African ser-

vice. He returned to Australia after being wounded 

and continued to serve in the naval militia while 

working as a clerk.  … 

Historian David Deasey’s account of Leighton Bracegirdle’s rise to Rear 

Admiral is on our website at bwm.org.au/site/Leighton_Bracegirdle.asp 

 

The Theatre Troupe company’s fresh production of Ken-
neth G Ross’s play .ǊŜŀƪŜǊ aƻǊŀƴǘΣ sponsored by the Aus-
tralian Defence Credit Union (ADFA), played at Sydney 
University’s Seymour Centre in mid-April. 
 

First performed in Melbourne in 1978, it was a major 
source for Bruce Beresford’s 1980 film .ǊŜŀƪŜǊ aƻǊŀƴǘ. 
 

The timing for this Sydney production in the lead up to the 
commemoration of ANZAC Day was a profound reminder 
that our first real military association with New Zealand’s 
armed forces was forged 17 years earlier than 25 April 
1915, and in South Africa before Turkey.  
  

On stage the action was played in a barren, inhospitable 
room in a fort still inside Boer-held territory. When a raid-
ing commando of Boers attacked during the trial the three 
prisoners were released, armed and ordered to assist re-
pulsing the Boers. After some spirited fighting they were 
then returned to their cells. 
 

This was an ensemble production, led by professional ac-
tors with long experience in Australian theatre, film and 
television. An interesting tactic, the cast also included sev-
eral serving soldiers treading the boards in roles in which 

they might have 
had in the real trial 
110 years ago. 
 

NSW Lancers re-
enactors in Boer 
War uniforms greet-
ed the audience 
assembling in the 
foyer on Opening 
Night.  

On the night your editor attended, the house was three-
quarters filled with a cross-section of ages that proved to 
be a most appreciative audience.  

For some the “Breaker” legend was well known: for others 
it was clearly an introduction to the Boer War. 

The Boer War Memorial Association would like more to be 
known about the other 22,997 Australian soldiers and 
nurses of this war, filling in the gap left in school history.  
 

A good start would be placing our first real war 1899-1902 
during our other major event of the time—Federation. 
 

Footnote: After considering Cdr James Uncles’ request to re-open the 

case, the Commonwealth Attorney General has formally refused. 
 

Breaker Morant  the original play by Kenneth G Ross 
                                         Revived and presented at the Seymour Centre, Sydney April 2012 

Lts Harry (Breaker) Morant, Peter Handcock, 

&  George Whitton 

From schoolboy to Rear Admiral via the Boxer Revolution and the Boer War 

Midshipman Bracegirdle  in 

China —Boxer Rebellion 

Crookwell Gazette’s      Help needed 
Gunning news   17 Jul, 2012 
 

THINGS MILITARY 
As well as refurbishing the Gunning Cenotaph, Council is giving 
the Boer War Memorial to Denis Murray in the showground for a  

 

spruce up. It is obvious that there was some damage to the top of 
this memorial and it would be great if we could find out what it 
looked like originally. Can you search your memory or your old 
photographs and see if anything turns up? Any ideas would 
be greatly appreciated and can be sent to The Editor for forward-
ing to Council. 

Rear Admiral Leighton Seymour Bracegirdle, KCVO, CMG, DSO. 

http://bwm.org.au/site/Leighton_Bracegirdle.asp
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Reader Jilly Warren of Wilberforce sent your Editor some 

notes about a car, a 1920 Bean, donated to the Museum of 

Australia in Canberra by one Francis Birtles. The name 

rang a vague—and intriguing—bell. Hence what follows.  
 

Birtles became a famous Australian adventurer  in 1906—a 

kind of ‘Bear’ Grylls of his day—when he sailed from his 

home in Melbourne to become the first person to ride a 

pushbike from Perth to Sydney. This feat earned him spon-

sorship money which he 

invested in riding the bike 

north to Brisbane and on 

to Darwin, Adelaide, Mel-

bourne and arriving back 

in Sydney in September 

1908. 
 

In 1912 he repeated the 

Perth-Sydney crossing, 

but this time to become 

the first to do it by car, an 

American Brush runabout 

with a single-cylinder en-

gine and wooden axles… 
 

The rest of his life was 

similarly daredevil, excit-

ing the press and the public to follow his exploits, deserv-

edly earning his fame  in Australia and the world at large. 
 

But why is he being mentioned in this newsletter devoted 

wholly to Boer War matters? 
 

A careful look at the photo shows he is wearing shorts, a 

South African habit long before adopted in Australia. 

Harder to see is his belt, which is British Army pattern, and 

his cloth leggings of the kind worn by most soldiers of the 

British and Commonwealth forces. 
 

A check on the “Ancestor Search” page of our website 

http://bwm.org.au/site/Ancestor_Search.asp  dampened my 

theory when he wasn’t mentioned in the Murray index 

http://bwm.org.au/site/Murray_Index.asp .  
 

I went next to the Australians in the Boer War index 

http://members.pcug.org.au/~croe/ozb/oz_boer.cgi and 

entered Birtles and up came a whole page about him.  He is 

listed as “...a Boer War mercenary…” in the Field Intelli-

gence Department of the British Army. 
 

Fellow NSW BWM committee member, historian David 

Deasey, pointed out somewhat dryly, that there was an arti-

cle about Birtles on our website that might help my enquir-

ies…  I found it by typing in “Birtles” in the little Search 

the Site box on the very front page of www.bwm.org.au/ 
 

Overall I didn’t find much more about his Boer War ser-

vice but a great deal about the man.   
 

Wonderful to find out that this great Australian had joined 

the Victorian (colonial) merchant navy at 16, and three 

years later in 1899 when his ship called at Cape Town he 

decided that the Army—fighting the Boers—was more 

suited to his aptitudes. It appears that he first attempted to 

join an Australian unit but was diverted to the South Afri-

can Mounted Irregular Forces. In this job he had plenty of 

opportunity for long distance reconnaissance on bicycle, 

while also developing bushcraft survival skills and how to 

get the best our of a new, small hand-held camera to sup-

port his field intelligence reports. 
 

He went on to serve two and a half years, though some at 

least of it appears also to have been served in the Mounted 

Infantry. 

 A passage of his writing which shows his early talent is 

often quoted: 
“… vultures, gorged to capacity, flop-flopped and rose 

heavily on lazily beating wings against the yellow dawn. 

The air that we breathed as we rode on, mile after mile, 

was polluted with the odour of week-old, jackal-torn car-

casses of horses which had met with cruel lingering 

deaths in a disastrous running skirmish of several days 

before. Some of the former veldt riders were now sleeping 

peacefully beneath scattered earth mounds.” 
 

There is much more about Birtles’ later life and adventures 

on the World Wide Web. He tracked Lasseter for example. 

Drove London to Sydney—that explains the 1920 Bean. 

After following the links mentioned in this article you 

might next go to the Australian Dictionary of Biography 
http://adb.anu.edu.au/biography/birtles-francis-edwin-5244  
 

He was quite a character!  And one who deserves to be 

remembered. 

The Birtles Story—a search 

RFDC’s John Moore OAM RFD ED convened the 
meeting to urge a united effort to raise further funds 
for the Boer War memorial’s building fund. The most 
immediate need is to have sufficient funds to ensure 
that the sculptor, Louis Laumen, can begin work on 
the four horses as soon as his current job finishes. 
Longer term, the funds must be available to allow 
him to complete the work for dedication prior to the 

ANZAC Centenary commemorations commencing. 

A number of fund-raising strategies were discussed 
which included the private sector but the Deductible 
Gift Recipient status (DGR) has still not been granted.    

Politicians present (Sen Matt Thistlewaite,  Charles 
Casuscelli RFD MP and Fred Nile ED MLC) agreed to 
raise governments’ roles in completing the memorial 
on schedule. 

Reserve Forces Day Council members, NBWMA National and NSW commit-
tee members, Boer War descendants and representatives of ex-service or-

ganisations meet Federal and NSW politicians 24 August 2012 

http://bwm.org.au/site/Ancestor_Search.asp
http://bwm.org.au/site/Murray_Index.asp
http://members.pcug.org.au/~croe/ozb/oz_boer.cgi
http://adb.anu.edu.au/biography/birtles-francis-edwin-5244


8 

Monumentally Speaking is the occasional newsletter of the NSW Committee—National Boer War Memorial Association.     No.15     September 2012 

Letters and donations: NSW Committee, NBWM Assn, Building 96, Victoria Barracks, Paddington  NSW  2021 

News from the ACT  
Progress in Parliament—Informing both the House and the Senate 

 

Chairman: Nigel Webster—                                                
    nigelwebster303@gmail.com 
 

Kathy Wearn—kathy.wearn@bigpond.com  
Ian Ball—eyeball7@tpg.com.au  

 

Colin Campbell—colinrcampbell@bigpond.com 
Chris Jobson RAA Assn - cjjobbo@grapevine.com.au  
Joe Johnson— jjo38668@bigpond.net.au  

Colin Simpson— simpson@grapevine.com.au  

ACT Committee — National Boer War Memorial Assn Inc 

Extracts from a Speech in the House of Represent-

atives by Gai Brodtmann  MP  18 June 2012.    

Labor, Canberra. 
 

“...Australians, including the first servicewomen to serve 

overseas, were already serving alongside Britons, Canadians 

and New Zealanders as part of an imperial force. The British 

commanders particularly valued the Australians for 

their horsemanship, bush skills and initiative. Australians 

were becoming known for a special type of Australian mount-

ed infantry, which would become the Light Horse of the First 

World War. And for the first time Australians and New Zea-

landers fought together, as they would in future conflicts. 

“Following Federation on 1 January 1901, the Australian 

Commonwealth Horse was formed, and the first version of 

Australia's rising sun badge appeared. And the Australian 

tradition of raising specific, volunteer forces to serve overseas 

was established. 
 

“…Very soon Canberra may have its own memorial to the 

Boer War on Anzac Parade, which pays homage to the troops 

and the horses who fought so valiantly all those years ago. 

For the last several years, the members of the National Boer 

War Memorial Association have been working extremely 

hard to build a fitting memorial on ANZAC Parade. The site  

 

for the memorial was dedicat-

ed in 2008 and in March of 

this year the design was an-

nounced following its approv-

al by the Canberra National 

Memorials Committee. 
 

“...To commemorate Boer War 

Day this year, a special service 

was held at St John's Church 

in Reid here in Canberra to 

commemorate two local citi-

zens who served in the war: 

Sergeant William Bradshaw 

Galliard Smith and William 

Frederick Young. I was also in 

attendance at the ACT Commit-

tee of the National Boer War 

Memorial Association's commemorative ceremony at the new 

site of the National Boer War Memorial on ANZAC Parade.  
 

“The design for that site is quite extraordinary. It is like a 3D 

memorial that goes right back towards St John's in Reid. It is 

a beautiful memorial and I am very much looking forward to 

seeing it opened….” 

MP Gai Brodtmann, BWM site, 

ANZAC Parade Canberra on 

Boer War Day 2012 

Extracts from a Speech in the Senate on 26 June 

2012 by Sen Claire Moore, Labor, Queensland. 
 

“On 7 August 1900, a 36-year-

old woman from country Victo-

ria died of pneumonia in an army 

hospital in Bulawayo, Zimba-

bwe. Also known as Fanny, Sis-

ter Frances Emma Hines trav-

elled to the other side of the 

world with nine other nurses as 

part of the 3rd Victorian  

Contingent. 
 

“...Sister Hines was buried with full military honours and her 

grave is marked by a marble cross paid for by the officers and 

men of the Victorian Citizen Bushmen, whom she served with 

and nursed. 
 

“...By August 1900, the nurses were operating in Kroonstad, 

Johannesburg and Middleburg. From September 1901 to Feb-

ruary 1902 they were stationed at the No. 31 British Station-

ary Hospital at Ermelo. They were indeed on active service.  
 

“...The Australian Service Nurses National Memorial in An-

zac Parade lists the conflicts and places Australian Nurses 

have served. 
 

“...Further down Anzac Parade is the site of the National Boer 

War Memorial, which, when built, will commemorate all 

Australian service men and women who served in that war.  
 

“Here the service of Fanny Hines and the other women I have 

mentioned will be commemorated by the placement of the 

badges of the colonial nursing and medical services together 

with those of all colonial and Commonwealth units who 

served in the Boer War.  
 

The Australian nurses were destined to serve in 

most theatres of the Boer War 
 

 

“…Many Australians have no knowledge or awareness of the 

work that these women did, where they came from, their 

training and their professionalism. These women began a 

strong history of effective nursing in Australian military ser-

vice, of which we can be proud.  
 

“In the words of the Nurses Memorial, they are indeed 

'beyond all praise'.” 

mailto:eyeball7@tpg.com.au
mailto:cjjobbo@grapevine.com.au
mailto:jjo38668@bigpond.net.au
mailto:simpson@grapevine.com.au
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Chairman: Mike Norton — 8364 0118 
                                                     mmnorton@adam.com.au  

 Deputy Chair: Murray Alexander— bpia@iinet.net.au   
 Descendants/PR:  Glen Searles— gis3@optusnet.com.au  
 Descendants/PR & Regional SA:  Mrs Monty Smith —  
                                                       montavon@tadaust.org.au   

Historian: Don Pedler — dped@hotmail.com    

Keith Harrison —  is RSL Marketing & Event Manager: in 
that capacity supports the SA-BWM committee. 
 

Retirement of Brig. Max Lemon: The entire committee 
thanks Max for his sterling work in establishing the current 
SA Committee, and wishes him well in his retirement. 
Thanks Max.    

There has been a great surge in the number of Descendants 

and Relatives of Boer War veteran SA soldiers and nurses 

since I last reported in the March newsletter. These are 

gradually being added to the online register with others 

from all around Australia at: 

 http://bwm.org.au/site/Descendant_Database.asp  
 

And ‘thank you’ also to all those who cannot claim a Boer 

War veteran but who have nominated yourselves for inclu-

sion on our database as “Friends” of the project for the na-

tional BW memorial. 
 

The SA Committee considers the latest increase to be due 

to the successful Boer War Day ceremony conducted at 

Adelaide’s justifiably famous Boer War memorial, with 

many thanks for the wide publicity the commemoration 

received in the media. Many people must have thought 

‘hey, I think great uncle Harry went to South Africa….’. 

Marvellous! 

MAJOR EVENTS PLANNED: \ 

Descendant Reunion 

Sunday 4 November 2012  -  1pm to 4pm 
Your committee aims to bring descendants, families and 

friends together to exchange veterans’ stories and learn 

more about Australia’s part in the Boer War.  

Invitations will be sent to everyone on the SA register. We 

will also inform the media including ABC Local Radio 891 

which broadcasts across South Australia.  

Next Year’s Boer War Day Commemoration Service: 

The Adelaide one will be held on Sunday 26 May 2013. 

Will your town be holding one too?  Not too soon to start 

preparing for one now... 

Again, sincere appreciation to those who have made 

contact in regards to their family members who enlist-

ed in the Boer War. We hope that you will contact 

friends and relatives to help discover more who may 

support the project. 
 

Mike Norton 

September 2012 

Eight Mid North Boer War veterans were honoured for their 
service with plaques from the Office of Australian War Graves.  

Research by local historians had identified eight veterans of the 
South African Boer War who had been buried in Jamestown, 
Gladstone and Georgetown. 

An application to the Office of 
War Graves Commission resulted 
in the commemorative plaques 
being prepared for the graves. 

Two Historians and a Vietnam 
Veteran have spent the last three 
years tracing South African Boer 
War veterans from the Mid- North 
of South Australia. Men from the 
north enlisted in every South Aus-
tralian contingent, some did two 
tours of duty, others enlisted in 
English and Scottish regiments. 
They were stockmen, drovers, 
station hands, miners and farm-
ers, grocers, shop assistants, town clerks, a newspaper reporter, 
a music teacher and mill hands. One called himself a “kangaroo-
er.” Country blokes all, who became soldiers of the Queen. As-
sisted in 2011 by the Australian War Graves Commission, the 
Boer War veterans interred in Mid-North cemeteries of Wirra-
bara, Port Germein, Port Pirie, Gladstone, Georgetown and 
Jamestown have all had their graves marked with plaques ac-
knowledging their service. Some have no other marker.  

There are Boer War Honour Rolls in halls across the Mid-North 
listing names of the men from Belalie, Jamestown and Port Pi-
rie. A monument is in the main street of Jamestown to one of 
their own who did not come home. A Department of Veterans’ 
Affairs “{ŀƭǳǝƴƎ ǘƘŜƛǊ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜέ grant has provided for Honour 
Rolls for Gladstone and Georgetown. These will be dedicated 

by the Bishop of Willochra and unveiled by descendants on 
Remembrance Day, 11th November, 2012 in Gladstone. 

SOUTH AUSTRALIA CHAIRMAN’S REPORT  Mike Norton 

South Australia Committee — National Boer War Memorial Assn Inc 

Courtesy of The Northern Argus, Clare SA 5453 
Story and photo—Nan Berrett  June 2012 

SA Mid North Boer War Veterans  
Honoured 

Photo: Historians Monty Smith and June Haggett with Trooper Samuel Martin’s 
plaque at the Jamestown Cemetery. Trooper Martin signed his enlistment papers 
on the day his ship sailed to South Africa and he was taken as a last minute re-
placement. He returned home and lived until he was 89 years old. Monty Smith 
represents the South Australian Transvaal Nurses on the SABWM Committee. 

Now will be held on  SUNDAY   4 TH  NOVEMBER   2012     1300   to     1600 hrs 

mailto:gis3@optusnet.com.au
mailto:montavon@tadaust.org.au
mailto:dped@hotmail.com
http://bwm.org.au/site/Descendant_Database.asp


http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Francis_Birtles.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Francis_Birtles.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Cymberline_Huddart.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Hatherley_Moor.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Leighton_Bracegirdle.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/William_Colquhoun.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/James_Loynes.asp%C2%A0%20%C2%A0Decorated%20Soldier
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Wylie_Nation%20.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Francis_Timoney.asp
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Edgar_Spender.asp
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One of the most significant weapons of the Boer war was 

one that initially seemed to have little going for it. This was 

the 37 mm one pound Maxim Nordenfeldt or Vickers Max-

im. Following the successful introduction from 1885 of the 

rifle calibre Maxim machine gun, the Maxim Company 

began to experiment with other options. From this evolved 

the much larger 37 mm gun using the same Maxim action.  
 

Maxim hoped to position the weapons for a perceived na-

val need. The torpedo boat was seen as a potential scourge 

to battle fleets, small, fast and maneuverable that could 

dodge the main armament of battleships and launch lethal 

strikes, thus negating the largest battle fleets. Automatic 

cannon were seen as a potential answer to the menace. The 

one pounder had a rate of fire of 60 rounds per minute and 

a range of 2700 m.  
 

Maxim also marketed a land-based ver-

sion in a light support role—see photo.  
 

Offered to the British Army they were 

rejected quickly and comprehensively for 

a range of good and rational reasons 

which firearms experts would concur 

with today.  

¶ They did not fit British Army doc-
trine. 

¶ The weight of shell was inadequate 
when compared to the British 15 pounder 
or 12 pounder shells. 

¶ Range of 2700 m was inadequate compared to artillery. 

¶ Shrapnel ammunition was seen as prone to a large 
number of ‘blinds’ (ones that failed to explode). 
At 1370 kg on a carriage it was seen as too heavy for a ma-

chine gun and too light and unreliable as an artillery piece. 

It was judged ineffective and unnecessary.  
 

The Transvaal republic however thought differently, not 

least because they were already concerned at the lack of 

reliability of the rifle calibre Maxim. It was also seen as a 

cost-effective way of getting a light support weapon in the 

hands of each commando if necessary.  
 

From the first day of the war the weapon rapidly developed 

a mystique which rivaled the Japanese ‘Zero’ of World 

War II. It was ideally suited to the commando style of war, 

with smokeless powder and opening ranges a lot less than 

planned for by the British, it was difficult to detect. The 

British habit of siting gun positions forward, whether that 

be artillery or machine guns, made them ideal targets. The 

spread of fire would roughly cover a battery’s footprint. A 

Pom Pom quickly brought into action with a sudden burst 

of fire could cause chaos as men and horses fell or tried to 

bolt.  
 

Often the Boers would indulge in “shoot and scoot” mis-

sions firing 30 to 50 rounds and then changing position. 

The weapon had a demoralising effect on British soldiers 

used to artillery that sounded a whistling noise so they 

could throw themselves on the ground and stand up imme-

diately afterwards. Now they clawed the ground as the first 

round went off desperately waiting to see where the next 

four rounds would go off and hoping it would not be near 

them. 
 

 The War Office still refused to supply them; however the 

demands from the field were long and strident and direct 

intervention by Kitchener ensured that eventually over 50 

pom-poms were shipped to British forces in South Africa. 

They were usually operated by Royal Artillery as a section 

of guns as part of a Royal Horse Artillery battery but often 

deployed separately as sections if not individually. Eventu-

ally it was usual for each brigade or column to have at least 

one pom-pom attached. Ammunition generally came in 25 

round belts, about 125 or 150 rounds constituting first-line 

ammunition. Bursts were usually five rounds and ammuni-

tion was usually common shell (that is high explosive) or 

shrapnel. Armour piercing was available and there appear 

to be some examples of it be-

ing fired at armoured trains 

by the Boers. Given the sound 

it made with one round per 

second it became known as 

the ‘pom-pom’. 
 

The Boer acquisitions had 

been made under licence in 

Germany and Holland and 

were shipped through France 

to avoid detection. A total of 

22 were acquired by the 

Transvaal in 1896 and 1899; during the war the Boers cap-

tured another seven from British units. Most were lost to 

the British by the end of the war but at least four were still 

in Boer hands at the end of the war, although not necessari-

ly operational.  
 

Being mounted, Australian forces soon found that they had 

at least one pom-pom attached to the column from mid-

1900 onwards. Here are two examples of how the Australi-

ans used them on operations  
 

On 4 January 1902 Valentin’s corps, 5QIB, with one pom-

pom was detached as a flank guard to the column on the 

left flank. On meeting the enemy Valentin withdrew to the 

nearest ridge, opened fire, driving off the enemy. A short 

advance brought them to more enemy. This time the Boers 

attacked in force but Valentin's 300 men were already in 

position and it is reported that his pom-pom created havoc 

amongst the attackers. 
  

After arrival the 2nd Australian Commonwealth Horse 

(Victoria, South Australia, Western Australia) began a 

drive on 7 May 1902. The width of front of the advance 

was about 2½ km with C Squadron on the left and D 

Squadron on the right, these two leading squadrons being 

supported by a pom-pom in the centre of the advance. 
 
 

They became a dearly beloved weapon for post Boer War Light 

Horse units but did not make it to World War 1. 

A Boer War ‘First’ - the heavy machine gun known as the Pom Pom 

David Deasey is a member of the NSW Boer War Memo-

rial Committee, and author—with K J Mackay—of “The 
history of the University of NSW Regiment 1952-2006”. 
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Queenslandôs   Shirt  

Embroidered black, navy or white polo shirt 
with the original BW badge.  Sizes - Small to 4XL  
Short sleeved   $30   With chest pocket extra $1 

Men’s and Women’s.   
Postage Interstate $6 

 

Also Book: History of the 5th Qld Imp Bushmen  
by Alan Fogg $15 + $8 postage 

 

CD: Illustrated Roll of Qld BW Units  $15 + $2 post. 
 

Contact Ron McElwaine  
 

ronaldm@bigpond.net.au   

Victoriaôs Ball point pens 

choose gold and black or gold and maroon 
$10 plus $1.20 postage 

 

Boer War Service Plaques  
225  x 175 mm engraved wood for wall-mounting as a 
family reminder of your ancestor’s Boer War service.  

$60 + $10 postage 
 

Clear Crystal Laser-etched BW memorial 
130 x 155 x 30mm weighing 880 grams 

Your choice inscription        $120 + $22 postage 
 
 

Contact: Bill Woolmore,  
woolmore1@optusnet.com.au   

Tie a great hit!!! 
First 100 went in days!!   

 

(great gift! Christmas is coming) 
 

Tie in Queen Victoria medal-ribbon 
colours on navy background em-
bossed with the leading horseman 
from the memorial design.  
 

Get family, friends and the public ask-
ing you what that tie’s about to open 
conversation on the design of the BW 
memorial (and how to pay for it!)   
 

Quality Australian made 

$25 incl GST+ $3.00 postage 
 

Order from Paul Lenehan, 
02 9427 3781  

paul.lenehan@bwm.org.au 
or write to  Paul at his home address: 

6 Angus Ave,  
Lane Cove NSW 2066 

 

Hard to see in this photo, but the lead 
horseman in the BW memorial’s design 

is subtly self-patterned into the blue 
stripes. 

 

 Woven into the bottom yellow stripe 
the words  

“.ƻŜǊ ²ŀǊ  муффτмфлн 

 
 

Reserve Forces Day   
Councilôs  
Medallions   

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
Engrave your  

BW ancestor’s details  
on reverse! 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

See Order forms on BWM website:  
www.bwm.org.au/site/Comemorative_Medallions.asp 

 

Or Reserve Forces Day website: 
http://www.rfd.org.au/site/

Commemorative_Medallions.asp  

Memorabilia 

D
ESCENDANT

IN
MEMORY

Supporter  
but not a descendant?  
The “In Memory”  
specially struck oval 
medallion is for you 
To wear at all military 

ceremonies 

Collectors items 
Next generation 

memorabilia. 

For BW  

Descendants 

Just $37.50 ea  
Incl neck ribbon,  
postage and GST   

NEW BADGE  —  PATROL LEADER  — 
FROM MEMORIAL’S DESIGN  

$15 plus $2.50 postage from Brian Walters 
 

 brian.walters@bwm.org.au 
 

Or by mail at: 
NSW Boer War Memorial Assn Inc, 

Building 96, Victoria Barracks,  
Paddington NSW 2021 

        20 mm 
            3

2
 m

m
 

  Last few ‘old’ badges 9 “silver” & 2 “gold” 

      Silver $7.50, Gold $25 incl postage 

     Also from brian.walters@bwn.org.au 

mailto:ronaldm@bigpond.net.au
http://www.bwm.org.au/site/Comemorative_Medallions.asp
http://www.rfd.org.au/site/Commemorative_Medallions.asp
http://www.rfd.org.au/site/Commemorative_Medallions.asp

